
 

This document represents the official meeting record of the September 9, 2015, Portland 
Development Commission (PDC) Board of Commissioners (Board) Meeting held at 222 NW 
Fifth Ave., Portland, OR  97209.  The full video recording of this meeting can be found at 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=t7FtBHj9H3k. 
 
1. Call to Order and Roll Call 
 
Chair Tom Kelly called the meeting to order at approximately 3:02 p.m.  Ms. Gina Wiedrick, 
PDC Board recording secretary, called the PDC Board roll: 
 
Chair Tom Kelly PRESENT 
Commissioner Gustavo Cruz PRESENT 
Commissioner Aneshka Dickson PRESENT 
Commissioner Mark Edlen PRESENT 
Commissioner William Myers PRESENT 
 
2. Commissioner Reports 
 
Commissioner Myers 
• On August 21, attended the 75th Anniversary Dinner of the Oregon Building Trades. 
 
Commissioner Edlen 
• This morning, attended the first PDC Financial Sustainability Committee (FSC) meeting. 
 
Commissioner Cruz 
• On September 8, attended the third Broadway Corridor open house. 
 
Chair Kelly 
• On September 8, attended and chaired Mayor Charlie Hales' Business Roundtable 

meeting. 
• On September 1, had a meeting with members of PDC’s 42nd Avenue Neighborhood 

Prosperity Initiative; he will be speaking at their business breakfast on September 25. 
• This morning, attended the first PDC FSC meeting. 
• On September 1, attended the Portland Housing Advisory Commission (PHAC) meeting. 
• Attended various PDC briefings and PDC check-ins with Mayor Hales. 
 
3. Executive Director Report 
 
• On August 21, attended the 75th Anniversary Dinner of the Oregon Building Trades. 
• Today marks the kick-off of the third Startup PDX Challenge.  For more information and 

to apply go to http://www.pdc.us/for-businesses/business-
programs/startuppdxchallenge.aspx. 

• On August 19, PDC issued a Request for Information to identify a fund manager for the 
new Inclusive Startup Fund; deadline for application is September 18.  For more 
information go to http://www.pdc.us/inclusive-startup-fund.aspx.   
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• On September 3, it was announced that Elemental Technologies was purchased by Amazon Web 
Services; they will remain and grow in Portland with Sam Blackman, Elemental Technologies’ Co-
Founder and Chief Executive Officer, still in charge. 

• Thanked PDC staff for their involvement in the August 2015 successful TechFest NW. 
• On August 26, attended a groundbreaking event for a hotel that will be built on the SW 3rd Avenue 

and Taylor Street property that PDC recently sold. 
• On September 8, attended the third Broadway Corridor open house. 
• On September 4, it was announced that former PDC employee, Jennifer Nolfi, has been named 

director of Portland State University’s (PSU) Athletic and Outdoor program. 
• On September 10, will attend the Hispanic Metropolitan Chamber Hispanic Heritage event. 
• On September 12, TriMet’s new Orange Line officially opens.  For more information go to 

http://www.catchtheorange.com/. 
• On September 12, will attend the Native American Youth & Family Center’s Neerchokikoo Honoring 

Powwow. 
• On September 12, Portland Mercado will be doing a Taste of Latin America.  For more information 

go to http://www.portlandmercardo.org. 
• On September 12, PDC staff will participate in the Meals on Wheels’ Jambalaya Festival & BBQ. 
• On September 25, PDC staff will attend the Latino Network Noche Bella event. 
• On September 8, The Oregonian published an opinion piece from former PDC Chair John Russell 

about the dearth of public sector project managers.  For the full article go to 
http://www.oregonlive.com/opinion/index.ssf/2015/09/portlands_troubling_dearth_of.html.  
Executive Director Quinton expressed his own thoughts stating that PDC has many great project 
managers, including but not limited to: Lisa Abuaf, Central City Manager; Geraldene Moyle, Senior 
Project/Program Coordinator; Sarah Harpole, Senior Project/Program Coordinator; Charri Schairer, 
Neighborhood Manager; Jill Chen, Lending & Investment Manager; Irene Bowers, Senior 
Project/Program Coordinator; and Susan Kuhn, Senior Project/Program Coordinator. 

 
Chair Kelly stated that he considers Mr. Russell a friend but agrees with what Executive Director Quinton 
said and noted that what Mr. Russell does not have is the opportunity to work with the staff at PDC and 
see their strengths, smarts, capabilities, and integrity. 
 
4. Public Comment for Items Not on Agenda 
 
Marcus E. Lee, Jr.  Mr. Lee spoke regarding Block 49 and the lack of a grocery store in the neighborhood 
stating that the closest thing they have is a convenience store that does not accept EBT card; individuals 
living in affordable housing need access to full service grocery stores. 
 
REGULAR AGENDA 
 
5. Action Item: Resolution 7144 – Adopting the Commercial Property Assessed Clean Energy 

Program 
 
PDC staff presenting this item: 
Shelly Haack, Business Opportunity Officer 
Amy Nagy, Business Development Coordinator 
 

http://www.catchtheorange.com/
http://www.portlandmercardo.org/
http://www.oregonlive.com/opinion/index.ssf/2015/09/portlands_troubling_dearth_of.html
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With this action, the PDC Board will approve the establishment of the Commercial Property Assessed 
Clean Energy (CPACE) Program.  If approved, the CPACE Program will allow PDC to provide loans to 
owners undertaking energy efficient retrofits of commercial buildings.  
 
In order to establish PDC’s role in the CPACE Program, PDC staff requests that the PDC Board take two 
formal actions that will (i) establish Program Guidelines under which PDC can make CPACE Program 
loans, and (ii) authorize the Executive Director to execute an Intergovernmental Agreement (IGA) with 
Multnomah County (County) that will allow PDC to administer the CPACE Program on behalf of the 
County.  On September 3, 2015, the County Board of Commissioners approved the CPACE Program and 
IGA.  
 
PDC staff is proposing to test the CPACE Program through a two-year pilot, during which PDC and the 
County will monitor progress and make changes to the CPACE Program to better meet shared goals. 
 
Chair Kelly called forward guests to testify. 
 
Jules Bailey, County Commissioner.  Commissioner Bailey spoke in support of the program stating that it 
was long time in coming, there is a lot of history, it is a story of collaboration and partnership, and the 
work of PDC staff to push this and taking the lead and being the program administrator is a big benefit.  
All parties need to make sure that a critical part of this program is achieved: the outreach to building 
owners showing a streamlined effective tool that is easy for them to use and that they will want to use 
in their buildings. 
 
Chair Kelly asked what is the vision of the scale of this program?  Commissioner Bailey responded that 
there is a real opportunity to make this program easy for building owners; having this partnership and 
potentially expanding to private sector financing gives limitless opportunities. 
 
Susan Steward, Executive Director at Building Owners and Managers Association (BOMA) Oregon.  Ms. 
Steward gave an overview of the history and work of BOMA, spoke in favor of the program but 
expressed concern on the ability to reach the right property owners on the eastside. 
 
Peter West, Director of Energy Programs at Energy Trust of Oregon, Inc.  Mr. West gave an overview of 
the work done by Energy Trust of Oregon and spoke in favor of the program stating that new tools are 
needed and the partnership with PDC and the County will be valuable. 
 
Chair Kelly called for a motion to approve Resolution 7144; Commissioner Edlen moved and 
Commissioner Cruz seconded the motion. 
 
AYES:  Cruz, Dickson, Edlen, Kelly, Myers 
NAYS:  None 
 
6. Action Item: Resolution 7145 – Authorizing a Grant to Lan Su Chinese Garden 
 
With this action, the PDC Board will authorize a grant in an amount not to exceed $638,000 to the Lan 
Su Chinese Garden (Chinese Garden).  If approved, the grant funds will be used to repair and restore 
Lake Zither, a 9,000 square foot pond that is the centerpiece of the Chinese Garden, located at 239 NW 
Everett Street in the Downtown Waterfront URA. 
 

http://www.boma.org/Pages/default.aspx
https://energytrust.org/
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PDC staff presenting this item: 
Lisa Abuaf, Central City Manager 
 
Chair Kelly called forward guests to testify. 
 
Kathy MacNaughton, Board of Directors President at the Chinese Garden, and Jane DeMarco, Executive 
Director at the Chinese Garden, expressed thanks for the support and made themselves available for 
questions. 
 
Chair Kelly hoped that the liner lasts a very long time.  Ms. MacNaughton responded yes, and Ms. 
DeMarco added that it should last 40 to 50 years and is exited of all of the aesthetic benefits that the 
restoration of Lake Zither will provide to the Chinese Garden as a whole. 
 
Chair Kelly called for a motion to approve Resolution 7145; Commissioner Cruz moved and 
Commissioner Edlen seconded the motion. 
 
AYES:  Cruz, Dickson, Edlen, Kelly, Myers 
NAYS:  None 
 
8. Information Item: Update on the Tax Increment Financing Set Aside for Affordable Housing 

Policy 
 
PDC staff and others presenting this item: 
Kimberly Branam, Deputy Director 
Tony Barnes, Budget Officer 
Javier Mena, Assistant Housing Director, Portland Housing Bureau (PHB) 
 
The purpose of this item is for PDC staff to provide an update to the PDC Board on the Tax Increment 
Financing (TIF) Set Aside for Affordable Housing Policy (Set Aside Policy).  The Set Aside Policy, which 
was originally adopted in 2006, stipulates that PDC annually provide a set amount of TIF funds to PHB 
for the construction and preservation of affordable housing in eligible URAs.  
 
Portland City Council (City Council) is expected to hold a hearing and vote on potential changes to the 
Set Aside Policy at its October 21, 2015, meeting; this report is intended to provide information to the 
PDC Board prior to the City Council meeting on changes to the Set Aside Policy proposed by PHAC, a 
volunteer public advisory body that advises the PHB Director, the Housing Commissioner, and City 
Council on a range of housing policy and program issues. 
 
Chair Kelly asked when the housing study will be published.  Mr. Mena responded that it will be out in 
late September or early October after the second phase of the housing report comes out. 
 
Chair Kelly called forward Margaret Bax to testify.  Ms. Bax stated that affordable housing development 
is economic development as it provides long-term family-wage jobs from the beginning of the project 
through the management, operation, and maintenance of these properties, and expressed support of 
the PHAC recommendation to increase the Set Aside Policy to 50 percent. 
 

http://www.lansugarden.org/
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The PDC Board accepted three letters of mixed opinions on the PHAC recommendation to increase the 
Set Aside Policy to 50 percent in all the URAs; these are included in these minutes as Attachments 1, 2, 
and 3. 
 
Commissioner Cruz asked the following questions: 

• Some of the funds that have been allocated for housing have not been deployed and in some 
years are carried-over from year-to-year; wondered what the average amount is and how that 
fits with the percentage calculation.  Mr. Mena responded that PHB tries to combine several 
years’ worth of money until there is enough to move forward with a project, at which time PHB 
issues a Notice of Fund Availability.  Mr. Barnes added that taking into account what has been 
set aside and the forecast, the percentage comes to 34 percent in the aggregate. 

• There have been statements made from neighborhood stakeholders about the tradeoff of 
priorities in the various URAs; he asked staff to elaborate.  Ms. Branam responded that PDC staff 
has heard an array of comments when convening the various advisory committees, general 
comments on the process, specific comments on priorities in various URAs, and the 
recommendation to increase the Set Aside Policy to 50 percent.  The PDC Board has received 
some comments with strong opinions on the Lents Town Center URA and making sure that PDC 
moves forward with commercial market rate development in the Lents Town Center. 

• What will be the PDC staffing impact percentage over the next 10 years?  Mr. Barnes responded 
that PDC staff has not done an in-depth analysis of what that impact will be; many projects 
require different levels of staffing depending on programmatic or project requirements.  It does 
represent a 15 percent reduction in resources, but it will not be a 1:1 reduction and will have to 
be looked at on a case-by-case basis. 

 
Commissioner Edlen asked the following questions: 

• What is the shortage estimate of units across the city?  Mr. Mena responded that he does not 
have the specific numbers, but will look at that and provide the information.  However, looking 
at the 0 to 30 percent goals, the only URAs where PHB met the goals are Downtown Waterfront 
and South Park Blocks; all other URAs fell short. 

• But what is the need?  Mr. Mena responded that PHB does have numbers to quantify the need, 
but does not have that information with him; he will follow up with the information. 

 
Commissioner Myers asked what is the long-term solution for obtaining the needed affordable housing.  
Mr. Mena responded that TIF is not the answer and there is a broader conversation discussing this.  
There is a citywide mandate but there is only budget for about 15 percent of the city, so need to look at 
other opportunities and how to leverage what is available now with the needs.  There are certain 
strategies that PHB is working on and will present to City Council to address some of those. 
 
Commissioner Dickson asked if PHB would also benefit from the URA-by-URA analysis that PDC needs to 
do, and stated that an open line of communication between the bureaus is essential.  Mr. Mena agreed 
that there is a need to do an analysis by URA; there are some priorities in URAs that go beyond housing, 
and there are some housing priorities that go beyond what is available through the Set Aside Policy.  
Commissioner Dickson stated that it is important to have this information and the questions fully 
answered before the PDC Board is asked to make a decision on this. 
 
Chair Kelly stated the no one disagrees that there is a huge need for affordable housing, but without 
more information or an understanding of where the City is headed in general concerning housing, the 50 
percent seems an arbitrary number.  The first FSC meeting was held this morning to look at the financial 
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sustainability of PDC, and he is concerned about making a decision on the Set Aside Policy before the 
FSC process is complete. 
 
Commissioner Edlen stated that homelessness is a huge problem that needs to be addressed, and more 
social services need to be made available.  One of the complications he has heard are the “road 
warriors,” the criminal element, and the safety of business employees especially in the central city.  
These are big issues but also big opportunities; politicians need to step up with unique ideas on how to 
address the homeless problem.  TIF is not the answer, it is just a short-term solution but housing is a 
long-term problem; there is a need for a long-term funding solution that needs to be brought forward to 
voters, added to property taxes so that there is a reliable source of funds that PHB can rely upon.  The 
staff at PDC are working very hard with limited resources and there is a lot of demand for the staff and 
the resources; how much longer can PDC staff continue to work effectively under that pressure. 
 
Ms. Branam summarized that PDC staff needs to go back and answer the questions brought up and work 
with bureau partners to think about when additional funding scenarios and resource development 
would be available.  Executive Director Quinton added that what is also being communicated is that the 
PDC Board and others who can contribute to this conversation need more time to hold this 
conversation.  The conversations can be had in the coming month, the PDC Board meets again on 
October 14, but the City Council timeline has a decision being made immediately thereafter.  There has 
been some community input but there has not been a full community process. 
 
Chair Kelly reiterated the question Commissioner Edlen asked, what is the need in five years?  In 10 
years?  In 20 years?  Need to know this in order to look at an approach to housing needs in a way that 
makes sense. 
 
Commissioner Edlen stated that fundamentally as a city, we owe it to ourselves to look into this on a 
larger scale: how many people are there that are homeless, what services they need, how can those 
services be provided, and what is the best long-term mechanism to fund it so that it is there for the next 
20, 30, or 40 years rather than just the first five years.  Executive Director Quinton responded that PDC 
has demonstrated an ability to react to opportunities in collaboration and have moved money to the set 
aside. 
 
7. Information Item: Update on the Broadway Corridor Framework Plan and Negotiations with 

the United States Postal Service towards Acquiring Property in the River District Urban 
Renewal Area 

 
PDC staff and others presenting this item: 
Tony Barnes, Budget Officer 
Sarah Harpole, Senior Project/Program Coordinator 
Eric Jacobson, Senior Project/Program Coordinator 
 
The purpose of this item is to brief the PDC Board on three inter-related efforts:  

• Planning activities under way towards redevelopment of the 24-acre Broadway Corridor 
Framework Plan study area;  

• Negotiations with the United States Postal Service (USPS) concerning the possible acquisition by 
PDC of USPS’s Processing and Distribution Center at 715 NW Hoyt Street (P&DC site) and the 
relocation of the USPS functions to an alternative location; and  
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• Financial impacts associated with the potential acquisition and future redevelopment of the 
P&DC site, including the potential need to secure financing (Interim Financing Mechanism) from 
the City in addition to TIF resources from the River District URA.  

 
Acquisition and redevelopment of the P&DC site is a once-in-a-generation opportunity for PDC and the 
City to meet affordable housing, economic development, redevelopment, transportation, and open 
space goals on a large, contiguous property in the middle of downtown and adjacent to Portland’s 
regional transit hub.  The P&DC site is identified in the City’s West Quadrant plan as a key opportunity 
site for high-density employment and signature city attractions, connecting the Old Town/Chinatown 
and Pearl District neighborhoods.  The West Quadrant Plan, approved by City Council, calls for PDC to 
work on behalf of the City to “relocate the US Post Office and redevelop the site with a wide mix of 
urban uses including employment” and further requires a Master Plan as part of any redevelopment of 
the P&DC site. 
 
Mr. Barnes handed out a River District URA Updated Cash Flow Forecast, included in these minutes as 
Attachment 4. 
 
Commissioner Dickson asked if the assumption of housing is based on PDC’s current policy.  Ms. Harpole 
responded that the assumption of the 25 percent set aside of Floor Area Ratio (FAR) was intended to 
mirror the discussions underway on adjustments to the FAR bonus system; PDC is looking at a similar 
tool and using this as a starting point and also looking at what might be financially viable to set aside for 
development opportunity.  PHB provided their assumption of $100,000 per unit as their average 
investment in a housing unit today. 
 
Commissioner Edlen asked the following questions: 

• Has there been any discussion on doing something over the railroad tracks?  Ms. Harpole 
responded that PDC staff explored it briefly; there is a diagram that identifies four opportunities 
to reach the river, some already existing and some aspirational. 

• Have there been discussions with the brokerage community with people who would have a 
vision for the site beyond the city of Portland?  This is not to say that Portland does not have 
great people in the brokerage community, but perhaps an outsider would have interesting input 
on how the project might be structured without having the need to go out for interim financing.  
Ms. Harpole responded that PDC staff has been working with HR&A Advisors who have been 
thinking around what the financial sources are, but their first task was to see if the project was 
financially viable and if it could support itself and PDC staff have not asked them to delve deeper 
into additional funding resources.  PDC staff has had conversations with developers who have 
worked in larger communities and expressed interest in large-scale development especially in 
the commercial arena and larger floor plate office projects. 

• This is a terrific opportunity to look at different models of PDC’s role and maybe maintaining 
ownership of the property and addressing the long-term funding question.  But the City also 
needs to look at the North Park Blocks; there is a question of safety there that affects potential 
investors.  Ms. Harpole responded that safety in public spaces is one of the key takeaways from 
one-to-one interviews and public input. 

 
Commissioner Cruz asked regarding the preferred development concept, how will that play out.  What 
about schools?  With the additional density, the issue of schools does not seem to be addressed.  Ms. 
Harpole responded that there were representatives from Portland Public Schools (PPS), Pacific 
Northwest College of Art, and PSU on the stakeholder advisory committee and heard a lot of interest in 
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schools as use within the site.  PPS stated that the area is not a key priority location currently but PDC 
staff was encouraged to continue to explore that through the Master Plan process.  With regards to the 
first question, PDC staff would look at this through the Master Plan process, and if it decides to move 
forward with acquisition, PDC would issue a Request for Proposal (RFP) for a development partner to be 
a part of the Master Plan process and vision. 
 
Commissioner Edlen asked the following questions: 

• Some kind of public attraction is needed to bring people to the location. 
• When bringing in a development partner to be a part of the Master Plan process, do you 

envision the RFP to select the development partner, to develop it, and then be a part of the 
planning process as well?  Ms. Harpole responded yes, but PDC staff needs to work out the 
specific details and will obtain additional feedback from HR&A Advisors; the goal would 
probably be to have someone at the table who helps create the vision and is responsible for 
implementing at least part of that. 

• Interesting notion that has two sides to it.  When do we create the most value?  If PDC waits 
longer to bring someone on closer to when the project would happen, or bring someone in 
earlier who is also bringing money to the table.  Executive Director Quinton responded that on 
the financial side, if PDC has a deficit and it has an agreement with the City and puts their 
money at risk, that is going to be short-term money, relatively speaking.  Minimizing how much 
money the City is on the hook for helps PDC to have the flexibility to do what Commissioner 
Edlen is suggesting. 

 
9. Adjourn 
 
There being no further business, Chair Kelly adjourned the PDC Board meeting at approximately 5:40 
p.m.
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